# Index to the Oral History of Admiral Noel A. M. Gayler, U.S. Navy (Retired)

### AD/A-1 Skyraider

In the early 1950s Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3) experimented with long-range flights, 156-157

# A3D Skywarrior

Heavy attack aircraft that entered the fleet in the mid-1950s, 173 Flown from the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) around 1960, 215-216

### Abramowitz, Morton I.

In the early 1970s served as political advisor to Commander in Chief Pacific, 312-313

### Adams, Sherman

In the late 1950s, as the President's chief of staff, was involved in Navy budget discussions, 192-193

# Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3)

Made up of topflight pilots in the early 1950s, 154-155, 161-162 Tactics developed in the early 1950s for use in delivering nuclear weapons, 155-156 Experimental work in the early 1950s, including work in electronic warfare, 156-164, 254

### Air Force, U.S.

Movie in the early 1950s about the F-86 Sabre jet, 163

Role of the Strategic Air Command in the late 1950s, 195-196

Control of the Joint Strategic Target Planning Staff (JSTPS) during the 1960s, 255-257

Effectiveness of the Strategic Air Command in the late 1950s-early 1960s, 257-259 Bombing of Vietnam in the 1960s-70s, 287, 328-329

### Alameda, California, Naval Air Station

Homeport for the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) in the late 1950s-early 1960s, 211, 220-221

### **American Committee on East-West Accord**

Gayler's role with the organization after he retired from the Navy, 336-337

### Anacostia, Naval Air Station, D.C.

Site of Navy flight testing, 1942-43, 114-119

### **Antiair Warfare**

Development of a lead-computing sight for antiaircraft guns in World War II, 69

Air-to-air gunnery practice in 1941 by Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3), 90-91 Japanese antiaircraft fire in the 1942 Battle of the Coral Sea, 107-108

### **Antisubmarine Warfare**

Role of Carrier Division 20 in the Atlantic and Mediterranean in the early 1960s, 234-242

# Arkansas, USS (BB-33)

Naval Academy training cruise to Europe in the summer of 1934, 27-30

# Army, U.S.

Gayler attended a West Point prep school at Schofield Barracks in Hawaii 1930-31, 13-17

# Army Air Forces, U.S.

The Navy used an Army P-51 fighter in flight tests during World War II, 115-116 Operations against Japan in the closing months of World War II, 135-136

# Atlantic City, New Jersey, Naval Air Station

Base for Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3) in the early 1950s, 154-164

### Australia

Relationship with the U.S. Pacific Command in the early 1970s, 313-314

# Badger, Rear Admiral Oscar C., USN (USNA, 1911)

Commanded a task group that began the occupation of Japan in August 1945, 138-143

### Bahrain

Island in the Persian Gulf that served in the late 1950s as the base for the U.S. Middle East Force, 174-180, 185-188

### Bairoko, USS (CVE-115)

In 1948 supported nuclear weapons tests at Eniwetok in the Marshall Islands, 149-150

Operations off the U.S. Pacific Coast in the late 1940s, 150-151

# Beecher, Lieutenant (junior grade) William G., USN (USNA, 1925)

Served as a Naval Academy company officer in the early 1930s, 23

# BeLieu, Kenneth E.

As staff member of the Senate Armed Services Committee in the late 1950s, 193-194

### Bennett, General Donald V., USA (USMA, 1940)

Served 1969-72 as director of the Defense Intelligence Agency, 271, 321 Served 1973-74 as Commander in Chief U.S. Army Pacific, 321

# Bennett, Rear Admiral Rawson II, USN (USNA, 1927)

In 1957, as Chief of Naval Research, questioned reports of the Soviet satellite Sputnik, 198

### Bhutto, Ali

Served as Prime Minister of Pakistan until ousted by a coup in 1977, 303-304

# Bombs/Bombing

Atomic bombs dropped on Japan in August 1945 by U.S. Army Air Forces bombers, 135-136

Tactics developed by Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3) in the early 1950s for delivering nuclear weapons, 155-158

Simulated nuclear bombing demonstration for the Joint Chiefs of Staff in the early 1950s, 157-158

Air Force bombing of Vietnam in the 1960s-70s, 287, 328 329

# Boykin, Frank W.

Alabama congressman who in the late 1950s contacted the Secretary of the Navy on behalf of his constituents, 203

# Brown, George

Labour Party member of British Parliament in the early 1960s, shadow Defence Minister, 223

# Brown, Harold

In the mid-1960s served as Assistant Secretary of Defense for research, development, test, and evaluation, 245-246

# Bureau of Aeronautics (BuAer), Washington, D.C.

Work of the fighter development branch, 1949-51, 151-154 Relationship with aircraft manufacturers in the mid-1950s, 166-167

# Bureau of Naval Personnel (BuPers), Arlington, Virginia

Planning in the late 1950s to deal with the promotion of officers commissioned during World War II, 196-198

# Bureau of Ordnance (BuOrd), Washington, D.C.

Opposition to a lead-computer antiaircraft gun sight developed by Luis de Florez in World War II, 69

# Burke, Admiral Arleigh A., USN (USNA, 1923)

Aggressive skipper of the destroyer *Mugford* (DD-389) in the late 1930s, 62-63, 201 As CNO in the late 1950s, relationship with the office of the Secretary of the Navy, 190-191, 200-201, 206-207

#### Cambodia

Seizure of the U.S. merchant ship Mayaguez in 1975, 333-334

### **Carrier Division 20**

Antisubmarine mission in the Atlantic and Mediterranean in the early 1960s, 234-239 Role in the Cuban Missile Crisis in 1962, 238-242 Astronaut recovery in the early 1960s, 243-244

### Cecil, Lieutenant Commander Charles P., USN (USNA, 1916)

Served as a Naval Academy company officer in the early 1930s, 22-23

# Charbonnet, Lieutenant Commander Pierre N., Jr., USN (USNA, 1941)

Served in the early 1950s as executive officer of Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3), 155, 162-163

### Churchill, Winston S.

Leadership of Great Britain as Prime Minister in World War II, 295-296

# Clarey, Admiral Bernard A. "Chick, "USN (USNA, 1934)

Served as Commander in Chief Pacific Fleet, 1970-73, 319-322

### Communications

Ciphering of messages on board the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 36

Problems in the attack on the *Liberty* (AGTR-5) in 1967 and seizure of the Pueblo (AGER-2) in 1968, 275-276

### **Composite Squadron Four (VC-4)**

Navy squadron that operated out of Atlantic City, New Jersey, in the early 1950s, 164-165

### Compton, USS (DD-705)

Damaged a propeller while serving with the Middle East Force in 1956, 177

### Computers

Development of by the Special Devices Center, Fort Washington, New York, shortly after World War II, 145-147

### Congress, U.S.

Relations with the office of the Secretary of the Navy in the late 1950s, 192-194, 203 Oversight of the National Security Agency in the late 1960s-early 1970s, 281-283 In 1973 Congress cut off funds for supplying Vietnam militarily, 301-302

### Coral Sea, Battle of (May, 1942)

Role of the aircraft carrier Lexington (CV-2) and her planes, 65-66, 74, 106-112

### Craven, USS (DD-382)

Operations in the Eastern Pacific, 1939-40, 62-66, 201 Gunnery practice, 62-63

# Crommelin, Captain John G., Jr., USN (USNA, 1923)

In the mid-1940s exposed the secret Green Bowl Society, 128-129

### **Cuban Missile Crisis**

Role of Carrier Division 20 in the Atlantic during the operation, 238-241

# Cushman, Midshipman Robert E. Jr., USN (USNA, 1935)

Future Marine Commandant was at the Naval Academy in the early 1930s, 32

### Damage Control

Loss of the aircraft carrier *Lexington* (CV-2) to fire in the Battle of the Coral Sea, 1942, 65-66, 109-112

# Davis, Captain Louis P., USN (USNA, 1905)

Commanded the battleship Maryland (BB-46) in 1936-37, 33, 43, 48

# de Florez, Commander Luis, USNR

Received flight training at Pensacola, Florida, in 1940, 67-68 Inventions, 67-69 Shortly after World War II, served at the Special Devices Center, Fort Washington, New York, 144-146 Death of in 1962, 244

### Discipline

Captain's mast cases on board the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) in the late 1950s-early 1960s, 216

# Douglas, Captain Archibald H., USN (USNA, 1908)

Commanded the aircraft carrier Saratoga (CV-3), 1940-42, 90-91

# Dutton, Captain Benjamin, Jr., USN (USNA, 1905)

Commanded the training ship Wyoming (AG-17) in the early 1930s, 25-26

### Echeverria, Luis

Mexico's President visited the Gaylers in Hawaii in the early 1970s, 305

### **Electronic Warfare**

In the early 1950s Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3) did experimental work in electronic warfare, 160-161

### Elizabeth II, Queen

Congenial to Gayler and his wife in 1960, 229

Visited the Gaylers in Hawaii in the early 1970s, 306

### **Eniwetok, Marshall Islands**

In 1948 was the site of nuclear weapons tests, 149-150

### **Enlisted Personnel**

On board the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 34-36, 41-42 In the crew of the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) around 1960, 208-209, 216-217

### F2A Buffalo

In the prewar period of the early 1940s flown by Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3), 81-89, 94

### **F2H Banshee**

Flight characteristics, 164

In the early 1950s Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3) experimented with long-range flights, 156, 162-163

# F3D Skyknight

Fighter used in a simulated nuclear weapons attack at Quantico, Virginia, in the early 1950s, 157-158

### F3H Demon

Characteristics of the Navy fighter plane flown in the 1950s and 1960s, 166

### F4B

Boeing fighter plane used for flight training in 1940, 79

### F4F Wildcat

Flown by Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3) in 1941-42, 89, 91-92 Wartime operations in Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2) in early 1942, 98-109 Characteristics, 121

### F4H/F-4 Phantom

Development in the mid-1950s of the military requirements for this aircraft, 165-170

### F4U Corsair

World War II fighter plane that needed cockpit adjustments because of its long nose, 118-120

# **F6F Hellcat**

Flight testing in 1942, prior to squadron introduction in 1943, 114-115, 121-123 Flown in 1944-45 by Fighter Squadron 12 (VF-12), 126-128

### F8U-3 Crusader III

Competitive flight-testing in the late 1950s against the McDonnell F4H Phantom II, 168-170

### F-14 Tomcat

Evolved from the unsuccessful attempt in the 1960s to create a Navy version of the F-111 fighter, 247-248

### F-86 Sabre

Characteristics of this Air Force jet that flew in the early 1950s, 163-164

# F-111

Attempt in the 1960s to create a multi-service fighter plane, 247-249

# FJ Fury

Navy fighter that flew in the early 1950s, 163-164

### Fighter Squadron 12 (VF-12)

Pre-deployment training and workups in 1944-45, 126-128

# Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3)

Lieutenant Commander John S. Thach as commanding officer in the early 1940s, 80-93, 100, 105

In the prewar period of the early 1940s flew the Brewster F2A Buffalo, 81-92 Operations from the aircraft carrier Saratoga in 1941-42, 84-98 In 1941-42 flew the F4F Wildcat, 91-92

Development of the Thach Weave fighter tactic prior to World War II, 85-86 In 1940-41 made simulated attacks against Pearl Harbor, 95-96

# Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2)

Wartime operations against the Japanese in early 1942, 98-107 Battle of the Coral Sea, May 1942, 106-109

### Fire Control

Optical range finders for fire control of the guns on board the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1950s, 42-43

Practice with 5-inch guns by the destroyer *Craven* (DD-382) in 1939-40, 62-63 Development of a lead-computing sight for antiaircraft guns in World War II, 69

#### Fires

Loss of the aircraft carrier *Lexington* (CV-2) in the Battle of the Coral Sea, 1942, 65-66, 109-112

# Fitch, Rear Admiral Aubrey W., USN (USNA, 1906)

On board the aircraft carrier *Lexington* (CV-2) during the Battle of the Coral Sea in May 1942, 111

# **Flight Training**

At Pensacola, Florida, in 1940, 67-80

# Focke-Wulf 190 (German Fighter Plane)

Flight-tested by U.S. pilots during World War II, 117, 121-122

# Foley, Rear Admiral Francis D., USN (USNA, 1932)

Commanded Carrier Division One, 1960-61, 54, 214, 324

#### Football

Team in the battleship Maryland (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 34-35

### French Navy

Involved with the U.S. Navy in unofficial antisubmarine exercises in the early 1960s, 237-238

### Froehlke, Robert F.

Served 1969-71 as Assistant Secretary of Defense for Administration, 268-269

# G4M "Betty" (Japanese Torpedo Plane)

Operations in the Pacific in early 1942, 101-102

# Gardiner, Captain Joseph M., USN (USNA, 1931)

Commanded Composite Squadron Four (VC-4) at Atlantic City, New Jersey, in the early 1950s, 164-165

# Gates, Thomas S. Jr.

Served 1957-59 as Secretary of the Navy, 188-206

In 1960 established the Joint Strategic Target Planning Staff (JSTPS) to control nuclear weapons, 255-256

# Gay, Midshipman Jesse B., USN (USNA, 1935)

Gayler's roommate at the Naval Academy in the early 1930s, 18-20, 33

# Gayler, Captain Ernest R., CEC, USN

Career as a Navy civil engineer in the early part of the 20th century, 2-16, 32, 59 After having retired, was recalled to active duty in World War II, 12-13

# Gayler, Admiral Noel A. M., USN (Ret.) (USNA, 1935)

Parents, 1-16, 23, 29, 32, 59, 344

First wife, Caroline, 71-73, 82-83, 91, 96-97, 116, 148, 182, 188, 229, 235-236, 265, 305-306, 320, 326

Siblings, 6-7, 11-12

Children of, 6, 31, 188, 204, 235

Boyhood in the 1910s-30s as a Navy junior, 1-16

Attended a West Point prep school in Hawaii 1930-31, 13-17

As a Naval Academy midshipman, 1931-35, 17-34

In the crew of the battleship Maryland (BB-46), 1935-38, 34-54

Served 1938-39 in the destroyer *Maury* (DD-401), 18, 54-62

Served 1939-40 in the destroyer *Craven* (DD-382), 62-66

Received flight training at Pensacola, Florida, in 1940, 67-80

Served 1940-42 in Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3), 80-98

In early 1942 served in Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2), 98-112

Served 1942-44 as a test pilot at Anacostia and Patuxent River, 113-125

Commanded Fighter Squadron 12 (VF-12) in 1944-45, 126-130

From May to September 1945 was on the staff of Vice Admiral John S. McCain, 130-144

Served 1946-48 as executive officer of the Special Devices Center, Office of

Research and Inventions, Fort Washington, New York, 144-145

As operations officer of the escort carrier *Bairoko* (CVE-115), 1948-49, 149-151

From 1949 to 1951 was in the Fighter Design Branch, Bureau of Aeronautics, 151-154

From 1951 to 1954 commanded Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3), 154-165 Served 1954-56 in OP-551, the Air Warfare Division, Military Requirements Branch, of OpNay, 165-173

In 1956-57 commanded the seaplane tender Greenwich Bay (AVP-41), 173-188

For a few months in 1957 served on the Pacific Fleet staff, 188-189

From 1957 to 1959 was aide to Secretary of the Navy Thomas S. Gates Jr., 188-206 Commanded the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) in 1959-60, 44, 56-57, 166, 206-222

In 1960-62 was U.S. Naval Attaché in England, 222-234

In 1962-63 commanded Carrier Division 20, 234-244

From 1963 to 1967 served as Assistant DCNO (Development), 245-255

Was Deputy Director of the Joint Strategic Target Planning Staff (JSTPS) from 1967 to 1969, 255-263

From 1969 to 1972 was Director of the National Security Agency, 263-291

Served 1972-76 as Commander in Chief Pacific, 91, 291-334

Post-retirement activities, 335-345

# Gentner, Rear Admiral William E., Jr., USN (USNA, 1930)

Flew SOC floatplanes from the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 45 Commanded Carrier Division One, 1959-60, 214

### German Navy

The incomplete light cruiser *Magdeburg* was scrapped after World War I and contributed her optical range finder to the U.S. battleship *Maryland* (BB-46), 42-43

# Germany

After World War II, German scientists were brought to the United States to work at the Special Devices Center, Fort Washington, New York, 145-146

### Gill, Lieutenant Frank F., USN

Served as fighter direction officer in the aircraft carrier *Lexington* (CV-2) in early 1942, 100-102

### Great Britain

Military flight training during World War II, 68-69 Role of Gayler as U.S. naval attaché in London, 1960-62, 222-234 Segmentation of society into classes, 231-232

# *Greenwich Bay*, USS (AVP-41)

Former seaplane tender that served in the late 1950s as one of the rotating flagships of Commander Middle East Force, 173-188

# Groves, Lieutenant (junior grade) Alexander, USN (USNA, 1937)

Went through flight training at Pensacola in 1940, 71-72 Killed in aircraft accident in August 1940, 72 Sister Caroline married Gayler in 1941, 71-73

# **Gunnery-Naval**

Practice with 12-inch guns on board the battleship *Arkansas* (BB-33) in 1934, 29-30 Operation of 16-inch and 5-inch guns of the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 36-37, 40-45

Practice with 5-inch guns by the destroyer *Craven* (DD-382) in 1939-40, 62-63 Air-to-air gunnery practice in 1941 by Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3), 90-91 Practice by the seaplane tender *Greenwich Bay* (AVP-41) in the Persian Gulf in the late 1950s, 181

Gayler's view that gunfire support by U.S. destroyers in Vietnam was ineffective, 300-301, 322-323

# Haig, General Alexander M., Jr., USA (USMA, 1947)

As a member of President Richard Nixon's staff in the early 1970s, made a factfinding mission concerning bombing in Southeast Asia, 329

### Haiti

Primitive local conditions in the 1910s, 3-6

# Halsey, Admiral William F., Jr., USN (USNA, 1904)

Commanded the Third Fleet during attacks on the Japanese home islands in 1945, 131-135

#### Hawaii

Gayler attended a West Point prep school at the Army's Schofield Barracks in 1930-31, 13-17

In 1940-41 planes from the aircraft carrier *Saratoga* (CV-3) made simulated attacks against Pearl Harbor, 95-96

### Heinemann, Edward H.

Douglas Corporation designer who produced the A4D Skyhawk in the 1950s, 172

### Hillenkoetter, Lieutenant Roscoe H., USN (USNA, 1920)

Served in the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 33, 48

# Hoover, J. Edgar

FBI director's name was on the Huston plan for domestic surveillance in the early 1970s, 282-283

# Hunters Point Naval Shipyard, San Francisco, California

Supplied workers to repair the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) at Christmastime in 1959, 220-221

# **Huston Plan**

Gayler recalled that the National Security Agency was not involved in this plan for domestic surveillance in the early 1970s, 283-283

### Hyland, Lieutenant Commander John J., USN (USNA, 1934)

As a test pilot at Anacostia during World War II, 118-119

### Indonesia

Visited by Gayler in the early 1970s in his role as CinCPac, 304-305

# **Instrument Flying**

Experimental work by Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3) in the early 1950s, 160

### Intelligence

Used by the U.S. Third Fleet in 1945 in attacking Japanese targets, 137-138 Role of the National Security Agency in the late 1960s-early 1970s, 265-291 Problems in the attack on the Liberty (AGTR-5) in 1967 and seizure of the *Pueblo* (AGER-2) in 1968, 275-276

General William Westmoreland's awareness of intelligence while commanding U.S. forces in Vietnam in the 1960s, 330-331

### Iranian Navv

Operations with the U.S. Middle East Force in the late 1950s, 179-181

### Iraq

Visited in the late 1950s by the commander of the U.S. Middle East Force, 184-185 Visited by Gayler in 1961 on the third anniversary of a military coup in the country, 224-227

Intelligence about the Iraqi Army and Navy in 1961, 225-227

### Italy

Visited by midshipmen during the Naval Academy training cruise in 1934, 27-28

### Jackson, Richard

In the late 1950s was Assistant Secretary of the Navy (Personnel and Reserve

Forces), 196-197

### Japan

U.S. Third Fleet attacks on the home islands in the summer of 1945, 131-137 U.S. occupation of in the summer of 1945, 138-143

Surrendered on board the battleship *Missouri* (BB-63) in September 1945 to end World War II, 141

Around 1960 the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) visited various Japanese ports, 209-212, 220

Anti-American demonstration around 1960, 212

Relationship with the U.S. Pacific Command in the early 1970s, 91, 309-311

# Japanese Navy

A Japanese submarine torpedoed the aircraft carrier *Saratoga* (CV-3) in January 1942, 98

Operations against U.S. carrier planes in February 1942, 100-102

In the Battle of the Coral Sea in May 1942, 106-110

Use of kamikazes in the waning months of World War II, 132-133

# Johnson, President Lyndon B.

As a senator in the late 1950s, involved in Navy funding, 193-194 Strategy concerning the war in Vietnam, 285-287, 299

# Joint Strategic Target Planning Staff (JSTPS)

Role in the late 1960s in the targeting of U.S. nuclear weapons, 195-196, 255-263

# Kaigler, Midshipman David Jr., USN (USNA, 1935)

At the Naval Academy in the early 1930s, 31

### Kamikazes

Japanese use of in the waning months of World War II, 132-133 Plans for use in the event the home islands were invaded, 140

# Kassem, General Abdul Karim

Became Premier of Iraq through a 1958 coup, hosted Gayler in 1961, 224-227

# Kauffman, Rear Admiral Draper L., USN (USNA, 1933)

In 1957 recommended Gayler to be aide to Secretary of the Navy Thomas Gates, 189-190

In 1963 became the first head of the Secretary of the Navy's Office of Program Appraisal, 249-250

# Kennedy, President John F.

Impact in Europe after he became President in 1961, 231-232 Cuban Missile Crisis in 1962, 238-240

### Kirk, Norman E.

Served as Prime Minister of New Zealand from 1972 to 1974, 306-307

# Kissinger, Henry A.

Sought to tailor U.S. intelligence estimates in the late 1960s-early 1970s, 268

### Korea, North

Gayler's views on the nation's leadership in the 1980s, 318-319

### Korea, South

Relationship with U.S. Pacific Command in the early 1970s, 318-319

### Korth, Fred S.

Served 1962-63 as Secretary of the Navy, 249-250

### Laird, Melvin R.

Served as Secretary of Defense from 1969 to 1973, 264, 268-274, 292, 300

# Lake Champlain, USS (CVS-39)

Served in the early 1960s as flagship for Commander Carrier Division 20, 235

# Leave and Liberty

Off-duty activities for junior officers of the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1950s in Southern California, 37-39

For crew members of the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) in the Far East around 1960, 212

### Lemmon, Ensign Rolla S., USN

In the early 1940s flew as part of Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3), 84-85

### Lewis, Commander Allen L, USN

Served around 1960 as executive officer of the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61), 207, 216-218

# Lexington, USS (CV-2)

Platform for Gayler's carrier qualification in 1940, 81-82

Wartime operations in early 1942, 98-106

Sunk during the Battle of the Coral Sea in May 1942, 65, 74, 106-114

### Liberty, USS (AGTR-5)

Attacked by Israeli aircraft in June 1967, 275-276

### **ME-109 (German Fighter Plane)**

Flown by U.S. test pilots in World War II, 117

# Marcos, Ferdinand

Relationship of the Filipino President and his wife Imelda with Gayler in the early

1970s, 307, 315

# **Marshall Islands**

In 1948 Eniwetok was the site of U.S. nuclear weapons tests, 149-150

### Martin, Graham A.

U.S. ambassador to South Vietnam when Saigon was evacuated in the spring of 1975, 298-299, 332

# Maryland, USS (BB-46)

Football team in the mid-1930s, 34-35

Operations off the West Coast in the mid-1930s, 34-54

Enlisted crewmen, 34-36, 41-42

Communications ciphering, 36

Operation of 16-inch and 5-inch guns in the mid-1930s, 36-37, 40-45

Off-duty activities for junior officers in Southern California, 37-39

Optical range finders for fire control of the guns, 42-43

Ship handling in the mid-1930s, 43-44

Electric-drive propulsion system, 53-54

# Maury, USS (DD-401)

Ship characteristics when commissioned in 1938, 54-55, 59-62

High-pressure steam plant, 55-56

Operations in the Pacific in the late 1930s, 18, 55-62

Shakedown cruise to the South Pacific in the late 1930s, 59-61

# Mayaguez, SS (U.S. Merchant Ship)

Freighter captured by Cambodia in May 1975, 333-334

### McCain, Vice Admiral John S., USN (USNA, 1906)

Commanded Task Force 38 in the spring and summer of 1945, 130-137, 143

# McCain, Admiral John S., Jr., USN (Ret.) (USNA, 1931)

Served 1968-62 as CinCPac while his son was a POW in Vietnam, 271

# McDonald, Vice Admiral David L., USN (USNA, 1928)

Service in Washington, D.C., during World War II, 242 Commanded the Sixth Fleet, 1961-63, 242

### McDonnell Aircraft Corporation

Early development, in the mid-1950s, of the F4H Phantom II fighter, 165-169

#### McElroy, Neil H.

As Secretary of Defense, 1957-59, 194

### McNamara, Robert S.

As Secretary of Defense in the 1960s, was involved in the F-111 fighter issue, 247-248

Limited contact between defense contractors and military personnel, 248-249 Emphasis on systems analysis, 251, 269-270

Working style, 269-270

Strategy concerning Vietnam, 285-287

#### Mexico

President Luis Echeverria visited the Gaylers in Hawaii in the early 1970s, 305

### Middle East Force, U.S.

Small naval force that operated in and around the Persian Gulf in the late 1950s, 174-188

### Mine Warfare

U.S. mining of Haiphong, North Vietnam, in 1972, 287-288

### Missiles

Concerns in the late 1960s about anti-missile defense, 259

# Missouri, USS (BB-63)

Involved in Third Fleet operations against Japan in 1945, 231-133 The Japanese surrendered on board in September 1945 to end World War II, 141

### Moore, General William G. Jr., USAF

In the 1970s served a chief of staff to CinCPac and as Commander in Chief Military Airlift Command, 325

# Moorer, Admiral Thomas H., USN (USNA, 1933)

In 1969 nominated Gayler as director of the National Security Agency, 263-264, 328 Professional disagreement with Gayler in the early 1970s on operational intelligence, 273-274

Served 1970-74 as Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, 284-285, 294, 297, 328

Transition to retired life in 1974, 334-335

Opposed Gayler's views on nuclear weapons, 342-343

### Moreell, Admiral Ben, CEC, USN

During World War II, headed the Bureau of Yards and Docks, 12

# Mountbatten, Admiral of the Fleet, Lord Louis, Royal Navy

Served as Britain's Chief of Defence Staff, 1959-65, 230 Assassination of in 1979, 230-231

# Mugford, USS (DD-389)

Commanded by aggressive skipper Arleigh Burke in the late 1930s, 62-63, 201

# Muller, Midshipman Henry L., USN (USNA, 1935)

Saluted the Pope when a training cruise in 1934 visited Italy, 27-28

### Mussolini, Benito

Italian dictator who reviewed Naval Academy midshipmen when they visited Italy in 1934, 28

# N3N "Yellow Peril"

Aircraft used for flight training at Pensacola in the early 1940s, 71-72, 77-78

# Nagato (Japanese Battleship)

Attacked by Third Fleet carrier planes in 1945, 136-137

# **National Security Agency**

Role in the late 1960s-early 1970s, 263-291

Not involved in the Huston plan for domestic surveillance in the early 1970s, 282-283

# Naval Academy, Annapolis, Maryland

Life for midshipmen in the early 1930s, 17-34

Academics in the early 1930s, 20-21

Discipline in the early 1930s, 22-23

Social life, 24-25

Summer training cruises in the early 1930s, 25-30

# **Navigation**

By the aircraft carrier Ranger (CVA-61) entering Kobe, Japan, around 1960, 209-210

# Newport, Rhode Island

Home of the Gayler family for a time in the 1920s, 10-11

### New Zealand

Visited in the late 1930s by the destroyer *Maury* (DD-401), 61 Norman Kirk served as Prime Minister from 1972 to 1974, 306-307

### Night Flying

By Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3) in the aircraft carrier Saratoga (CV-3) in 1940-41, 92-93

By Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2) in the aircraft carrier Lexington (CV-2) in early 1942, 106

Experimental work by Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3) in the early 1950s, 160

### Nixon, President Richard M.

In 1969 received a briefing about the Joint Strategic Target Planning Staff (JSTPS), 257

In 1972 was hesitant in approving Gayler to become CinCPac, 271

In 1970 a Nixon staffer proposed the Huston plan for domestic spying, 282-283

As Commander in Chief during the Vietnam War, 328-329

# Norstad, General Lauris, USAF (USMA, 1930)

As NATO's Supreme Allied Commander Europe in the late 1950s, visited by Secretary of the Navy Thomas Gates, 191-192

# **Nuclear Weapons**

Dropped on Japan in August 1945 by U.S. Army Air Forces bombers, 135-136 In 1948 Eniwetok in the Marshall Islands was the site of U.S. nuclear weapons tests, 149-150

Tactics developed by Air Development Squadron Three in the early 1950s for delivering nuclear weapons, 155-158

Simulated nuclear bombing demonstration for the Joint Chiefs of Staff in the early 1950s, 157-158

Roles of the Joint Strategic Target Planning Staff and the Strategic Air Command during the late 1960s, 195-196, 255-263

Gayler's personal views against the use of nuclear weapons, 262-263, 289, 336-343

# O'Hare, Lieutenant (junior grade) Edward H., USN (USNA, 1937)

In the early 1940s was a member of Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3), 88-89, 101 Death of in 1943, 93

# Ohira, Masayoshi

Served in the 1970s as Japan's Minister of Foreign Affairs and later as Prime Minister, 311

### Omer, Captain George D., USMCR

Served as a flight instructor at Pensacola in 1940, 70

### **Operational Development Force**

Relationship in the early 1950s with Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3), 155, 162-163

0 =

Gayler's evaluations of its effectiveness in the 1950s and 1960s, 253-254

### P-51 Mustang

Army fighter plane used in Navy flight tests during World War II, 115-116, 120 Based on Iwo Jima at the end of World War II, 135

### P-59 Airacomet

During World War II, Gayler flew the YP-59 prototype of this jet fighter, 119-120

### Pacific Command, U.S.

Gayler's view on the desirability of emphasizing the joint nature of the command, 293-295, 320-324, 332

Role in 1972-75 in connection with the Vietnam War, 296-303

Relationships in 1972-76 with various nations of the Pacific Rim, 303-319

The command's planning function in the early 1970s, 332-333

### Pahlavi, Mohammed Reza

As Shah of Iran, interest in naval matters in the late 1950s, 179-181

#### **Pakistan**

Gayler's interaction with the country in his role as CinCPac in the early 1970s, 315-317

Change of government in 1977 as the result of military coup, 303-304

# Patuxent River, Maryland, Naval Air Station

Site of Navy flight tests during World War II, 116-125

# Pearl Harbor, Hawaii

In 1940-41 planes from the aircraft carrier *Saratoga* (CV-3) made simulated attacks against Pearl, 95-96

### Pensacola, Florida, Naval Air Station

Site of flight training in 1940, 67-80

### Persian Gulf

Operations in the late 1950s of the small U.S. Middle East Force, 174-188

### Personnel

Planning in the late 1950s to deal with the promotion of officers commissioned during World War II, 196-198

### Peterson, Ensign Dale W., USNR

Flew in combat in early 1942 as part of Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2), 101-102

# **Philippine Islands**

Gayler's relationship with President and Mrs. Marcos in the early 1970s, 307, 315

### Polo

Gayler's connection with the sport, 315-317

### Pride, Rear Admiral Alfred M., USN

As chief of the Bureau of Aeronautics, 1947-51, 64, 152

### **Prisoners of War**

Raid on Son Tay, North Vietnam, in 1970 in an attempt to rescue U.S. prisoners, 284 Release of U.S. prisoners of war by North Vietnam in early 1973, 302, 314

### **Promotion of Officers**

Planning in the late 1950s to deal with the promotion of officers commissioned during World War II, 196-198

# **Propulsion Plants**

Electric-drive system in the battleship Maryland (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 53-54

High-pressure steam plant in the destroyer Maury (DD-401) in the late 1930s, 54-56

### **Public Relations**

Contacts with the news media and public by Secretary of the Navy Thomas Gates in the late 1950s, 201-204

### Pueblo, USS (AGER-2)

Seized by North Korea in January 1968, 275-276

# Puget Sound Navy Yard, Bremerton, Washington

Service to the fleet in the 1920s, 6-9

# Quantico, Virginia

Site of a bombing demonstration for the Joint Chiefs of Staff in the early 1950s, 157-158

# Quinn, Rear Admiral John, USN (USNA, 1928)

Served for several months in 1956 as Commander U.S. Middle East Force, 178-179

### **R3Y Tradewind**

Convair-built seaplane tested by the Navy in the mid-1950s, 171-172

# Radford, Lieutenant Arthur W., USN (USNA, 1916)

In the 1920s served in Observation Squadron One, based in Seattle, 9

# Ramsey, Commander Paul H., USN (USNA, 1927)

Commanded Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2) on board the aircraft carrier *Lexington* (CV-2) in early 1942, 98

Served as a test pilot at Patuxent River, Maryland, during World War II, 124

### Randolph, USS (CV-15)

Deployed to the Western Pacific in early 1945, 128-129

### Ranger, USS (CVA-61)

Commissioning of in 1957, 206 Ship handling in 1959-60, 44, 56-57, 210-212

F3H Demons in the air group in 1959-60, 166

Operations in the Pacific, 1959-60, 207-222

Enlisted crew members, 208-210

Was among the early U.S. Navy ships, around 1960, to have closed-circuit television, 208-209, 216-217

### Rickover, Vice Admiral Hyman G., USN (USNA, 1922)

Relationship in the late 1950s with the office of the Secretary of the Navy, 199-200 In 1960 attended the launching of the British nuclear submarine Dreadnought, 229

# Right Stuff, The

Gayler's opinions on this book/movie about test pilots and astronauts, 75, 170-171

### **Royal Navy**

Aircraft carrier experiments in the early 1950s, 159-160 Launching of the nuclear submarine Dreadnought in 1960, 229 Relationship with the U.S. naval attaché in the early 1960s, 230

### Rumsfeld, Donald H.

As Secretary of Defense, 1975-77, 326

# Russell, Rear Admiral James S., USN (USNA, 1926)

Served 1955-57 as Chief of the Bureau of Aeronautics, 168-169

# Ryan, General John D., USAF (USMA, 1938)

Served 1964-67 as Commander in Chief of the Strategic Air Command, 256-257

# **SOC Seagull**

Spotted gunnery practice for the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 44-46

# Saigon, South Vietnam

Evacuation of U.S. personnel in the spring of 1975, 297-299

### Samoa

Building of a U.S. Navy coaling station in American Samoa at the beginning of the 20th century, 2-3

Visited in the late 1930s by the destroyer Maury (DD-401), 39-40

# Sand Point Naval Air Station, Seattle, Washington

Construction of in the 1920s, 9

# Saratoga, USS (CV-3)

Operations in the Pacific in 1941-42, 84-98 Torpedoed off Hawaii in January 1942, 98

### Saudi Arabia

Visited in the late 1950s by the flagship of the U.S. Middle East Force, 173-175, 181-183, 187

# **Selection Boards**

Secretary of the Navy precepts to selection boards in the late 1950s, 203

# Sequoia, USS (AG-23)

Yacht used by Secretary of the Navy Thomas Gates in the late 1950s, 196

### Shah of Iran

See: Pahlavi, Mohammed Reza

# Sherby, Commander Sydney S., USN (USNA, 1936)

Served in the Bureau of Aeronautics in the late 1940s- early 1950s, 152-154

# Sherman, Captain Frederick C., USN (USNA, 1910)

Commanded the aircraft carrier Lexington (CV-2), 1940-42, 103, 109-111

### **Ship Handling**

On board the battleship Maryland (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 43-44 On board the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61), 1959-60, 44, 56-57, 210-212

#### **Simulators**

Used in U.S. aviation training during World War II, 68-69, 80

# **Single Integrated Operational Plan (SIOP)**

Concern of the Joint Strategic Target Planning Staff (JSTPS) in the late 1960s, 255-263

# Sixth Fleet, U.S.

Role of Carrier Division 20 in the Mediterranean in the early 1960s, 241-243 Relative merits of the fleet being commanded by aviators or surface officers, 243

# Slonim, Ensign Gilven M., USN (USNA, 1936)

Served in the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 47-48

# Smith, Admiral Harold Page, USN (USNA, 1924)

In the late 1950s was Chief of Naval Personnel, 230

In the mid-1960s, as CinCLantFlt, vetoed Gayler as a carrier division commander, 207

# Smoot, Lieutenant Roland N., USN (USNA, 1923)

Served on board the battleship Maryland (BB-46) in the mid-1930s, 35-36, 40

### Sonar

On board nuclear submarines in the early 1960s, 236

### Son Tay, North Vietnam

Raid on in 1970 in an attempt to rescue U.S. prisoners, 284

#### **Soviet Union**

Target of U.S. intelligence gathering in the late 1960s-early 1970s, 266-267 Support of North Vietnam in the Vietnam War, 301

# Special Devices Center, Fort Washington, New York

Development work, 1946-48, in training devices and other equipment, 144-148 Used the services of scientists brought in from Germany, 145-146

# **Spitfire**

British fighter plane used against both Japanese and German forces in World War II, 99-100, 120-121

# **Strategic Air Command**

Role in nuclear weapons delivery planning in the late 1950s, 195-196 Effectiveness in the late 1950s-early 1960s, 257-259

### Strategy

Gayler's views on the U.S. strategy in Vietnam, 285-289, 299-300

### **Tactics**

Development of the Thach Weave fighter tactic prior to World War II, 85-86 Tactics in Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2) at the outset of World War II, 101-102 Tactics developed by Air Development Squadron Three in the early 1950s for delivering nuclear weapons, 155-158

# Tallman, Lieutenant Benjamin LongEdes, USN (USNA, 1935)

Served as a junior officer in the battleship *Maryland* (BB-46) in the 1930s, 33 Clumsiness on board a destroyer in World War II, 33

### **Taiwan**

Changing relationship with the United States in the early 1970s, 308-309

#### Tanumafili II

Served as Samoan head of state from 1939 until he died in 1007, 59-60

### **Test Pilots**

Navy flight operations at Anacostia, D.C., and Patuxent River, Maryland, 1942-44, 114-121

### Thach, Captain John S, USN (1927)

Commanded Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3) in the early 1940s, 80-93, 100, 105 In 1945 was operations officer on the staff of Vice Admiral John S. McCain, 131, 134, 137

# Thompson, Lieutenant Commander Edward M., USN (USNA, 1921)

In the late 1930s commanded the destroyer Maury (DD-401), 18, 56-57

# Tordella, Dr. Louis W.

Long-time deputy director of the National Security Agency, 265, 280

# **Training**

Naval Academy summer cruises in the early 1930s, 25-30 Flight training at Pensacola, Florida, in 1940, 67-80

# Trapnell, Commander Frederick M., USN (USNA, 1923)

Headed the U.S. Navy's test pilot program during World War II, 114-115, 122

# VC-4

See: Composite Squadron Four (VC-4)

### VF-2

See: Fighting Squadron Two (VF-2)

### VF-3

See: Fighting Squadron Three (VF-3)

### VF-12

See: Fighter Squadron 12 (VF-12)

### VX-3

See: Air Development Squadron Three (VX-3)

# **Vampire (British Fighter Plane)**

Royal Navy aircraft used for carrier tests in the early 1950s, 159-160

### Vietnam War

In the mid-1960s the Navy had no long-range development programs geared to Vietnam, 246-247

Admiral John S. McCain Jr. served 1968-72 as CinCPac while his son was a POW in Vietnam, 271

Raid on Son Tay, North Vietnam, in 1970 in an attempt to rescue U.S. prisoners, 284 Gayler's views on the U.S. strategy in Vietnam, 285-289, 299-300

U.S. mining of Haiphong, North Vietnam, in 1972, 287-288

Gayler's view that gunfire support by U.S. destroyers in Vietnam was ineffective, 300-301, 322-323

U.S. combat operations in late 1972-early 1973, 296-303, 328-330

In 1973 Congress cut off funds for supplying Vietnam militarily, 301-302

Release of U.S. prisoners of war in early 1973, 302, 314

Evacuation from Saigon in the spring of 1975, 297-299

# Vinson, Representative Carl, (Democrat-Georgia)

As chairman of the House Armed Services Committee in the late 1950s, involved in Navy budgets, 192-193

### Walker, Commander Thomas J. Ill, USN (USNA, 1939)

In the early 1950s commanded Air Development Squadron Five (VX-5), 162

### Watkinson, Harold

Served from 1959 to 1962 at British Minister of Defence, 223

### Weisner, Admiral Maurice F., USN (USNA, 1941)

Served as Commander in Chief Pacific Fleet, 1973-76, 320, 324-325

# Westmoreland, General William C., USA (USMA, 1936)

Awareness of intelligence while commanding U.S. forces in Vietnam in the 1960s, 330-331

# Wisner, Frank G.

Central Intelligence Agency station chief in London in the early 1960s, 222 Gayler's opinions on this author's book about test pilots and astronauts, 75, 170-171

# Wyoming, USS (AG-17)

Naval Academy summer training cruise in 1932, 25-27

# Yokosuka, Japan

Americans celebrated victory at the Japanese naval officers' club in 1945, 142-143 Visited by the aircraft carrier *Ranger* (CVA-61) around 1960, 210

# **Zero (Japanese Fighter)**

In combat against Allied forces in early 1942, 92, 99-100, 108 U.S. test pilots flew a captured Zero in 1943, 117, 121-123

### Ziroli, Lieutenant Commander Humbert W., USN (USNA, 1916)

Taught at the Naval Academy in the early 1930s, 28

### Zumwalt, Admiral Elmo R., Jr., USN (USNA, 1943)

Involvement in officer promotion planning in the late 1950s, 196-198 Relaxed grooming standards during his tenure as CNO in the early 1970s, 53, 279 In 1970 asked Gayler to serve as Chief of Naval Material; Gayler declined, 270-271 In 1972 nominated Gayler to become Commander in Chief Pacific, 292-293